TOWN OF ORFORD
Board of Selectmen
Meeting Minutes

June 28, 2017
MEMBERS PRESENT:  John Adams, Paul Goundrey, David Smith
OTHERS PRESENT:  Cicely Richardson, Nancy Murphy, Deborah Hadlock, Bob Barry, Jordon Sutherlin, Carl Schmidt
I. Call Meeting to Order
The meeting was called to order at 5:30 PM
Steve Allen - Assessor
Allen reported one request for abatement was received.  Due to the conflict shown in the property owners appraisal, and Allen allowed to access the property for accurate measurements, he suggested reducing the appraisal of the house lot by $25,000.  
A motion was made to accept the reduction due to inferior measurements.  The motion passed and the Board signed the abatement request.

Adams asked about the email from H. Pease regarding correcting his assessment and the removal of a shed.  Allen stated that he had made the changes and deleted the shed when Pease first pointed out the discrepancy.

Smith asked how Allen calculated current use rates.  Allen explained that the Avitar Assessing Program and the Business Management Systems, Inc. (BMSI) were slightly different with calculations and that difference in calculation was a very small margin.  Showing the Board several examples they were satisfied that the calculations were performed correctly.

Nancy Murphy – Treasurer
Murphy distributed a cash flow projection sheet with revenue and accounts payable future needs.  She reported that Rivendell Interstate School taxes for the 2016/2017 fiscal year have been paid and the school appreciates the updated payment plan.  She stated the continued struggle with unpaid taxes, which effects the bottom line.  However, once the July taxes are paid she will have a better idea where things stand for paying for the Capital Reserve Fund and warrant articles.
Murphy pointed out there were three checks issued in 2016 that have not been cashed and are now past the six-month cash by date.  There is also a check issued in March that has yet to be cashed as well.  Murphy asked if the Board would support her practice of deleting delinquent checks and keep a note for auditing purposes.  The Board supported this policy.

Murphy pointed out that the reduction of $20,000 to warrant article three and the NH Department of Revenue’s recommendation of first in, first out needed clarification with an RSA as the example given beginning with Town Offices was not accurate.

Deborah Hadlock – Tax Collector
Hadlock reported that taxes are being collected and the process is going well.  She reviewed an invoice from Louise Mack for assistance given when Hadlock was elected to the tax collectors position.  The Board agreed the invoice should be paid.
Adams reminded Hadlock to keep track of delinquent taxes and encourage those in jeopardy of losing their property to meet with the Board in a closed session to discuss the process of a payment plan.

Smith pointed out that Hadlock should keep her tax collector office hours separate from the town clerk office hours. Hadlock stated that she is keeping record of these times.

Robert Barry – Risk Management Consultant, Primex Insurance
Barry explained that as a representative of Primex he was here to offer assistance to the Board while they are working to fill the Police Chief position.  He clarified that Primex will work with the Board during the process, but the Board is responsible for choosing the proper candidate for the position.  Smith asked if Barry would be reviewing the numerous resumes received for the positon.  Barry stated that was not his role, this was the Board’s choice.

Barry distributed a scope of services for Primex and a draft of a timeline for this process and services in the following areas.  1.  Preparation – what is the Town looking for in a candidate’s profile and strategy process.  2.  Selection – Primex will facilitate the process for the Board to choose whom they want to interview and narrow the candidate selection.  3.  Board Selection – facilitate the process, issue communication and 4.  Cost – if the Board chose to have a motivation assessment conducted, a nominal fee via a computer based survey.
Goundrey stated he was on the Board when the last chief was hired and suggested the following process.  1.  Board review the applicants. 2.  Established a five-person panel to review applicants to meet police standards and qualifications and 3.  Have panel interview applicants and make recommendation to the Board.
Goundrey asked Barry how long the process would take.  Barry stated that where the position has already been advertised and resumes received, plan on sixty to ninety days.  It may be longer if whomever is hired has to relocate.

Adams asked if the process would be in public or non-public session.  Barry stated the interviews and qualification process is done in non-public sessions.

Barry said he could assist with a list of questions and a scoring process for the interviews and process the paperwork and handle the logistics during this time.

Goundrey stated the assistance would be helpful, but he felt the process should move forward in a timely manner.  Barry said there was no reason to delay beginning the procedure.  Adams agreed to move things along and recommended Barry begin a schedule with the Town as soon as possible.  Barry will speak with Rick Alpers of Primex to begin the process and set up a schedule with Clifford.

II.  Old Business

A.  Board Reports
Smith reported the Planning Board met on June 19th and completed lot line adjustments and other business.  The UVLSRPC representative from Orford will be Mark Burger from the Planning Board.  Goundrey stated Ted Cooley will be the Orford representative from the Conservation Commission.  A motion was made to accept both of these representatives from Orford to UVLSRPC.  The motion passed.

Smith stated the Planning Board found that the curb cut issue on Upper Baker Pond was an existing curb cut, so it was a non-issue and the placement of a dock at the same location was a State matter.
The Board discussed the structure of the Planning Board with an abundance of new members and their utilization of UVLSRPC.  Smith explained members felt UVLSRPC was not helping in a satisfactory manner.

Adams reported that Upper Valley Ambulance is continuing to seek out good employees while keeping costs down. The number of transports has decreased due to competition, but continue to seek out new revenue sources.  A pilot program of home health care surveillance will begin in the fall in Orford.

Goundrey reported that he accompanied Terry Straight on June 19th to review roads in town.  There is the need for ditching which Hadlock is aware of and some roads that had been graded have channeling due to rain.
Goundrey felt the highway department required assistance with grading until the open position is filled.  Michael Wright offered to assist at $40.00 per hour for grading or assist with ditching that would be himself and an additional employee and his equipment at $125.00 per hour.  Mr. Rowell from Thetford offered to assist with his grader at $120.00 per hour, and Tim Chase offered to help on a part-time basis at $25.00 per hour.  Goundrey will speak with Hadlock about hiring Chase on a part-time, temporary basis.  Adams and Smith agreed.  

Goundrey will meet with Hadlock to interview potential candidates for the open position on the highway department.  Adams felt Goundrey and Hadlock should be responsible for hiring in order to have a more efficient process.

Gravel Pit:  Goundrey will be meeting with a representative from DuBois & King to discuss alteration of terrain of the gravel pit and request an estimated cost of the project in the near future.  He will report to the Board at a later date.

B.  Other
Police Chief:  Adams felt the assistance with Primex would be beneficial for the hiring process.  Adams asked if the Board to determine a selection/review committee and how they wanted to select potential candidates.  
The Board would like the selection/review committee to consist of the following:  Prosecutor Chris O’Connor, a representative from the Sheriff’s Department, a representative from the State Police, Emergency Management Director Michael and a representative from Rivendell Academy.

Potential Schedule:  

Week of July 10th – Identify preparation meeting, Board review job description

Week of July 17th – Committee review potential candidates

Week of July 24th -  Selection process

Public Hearing on Orford Academy Building:  Schmidt stated he will give the Board information regarding the community development block grant so they can prepare for the public hearing regarding this project.  He said the Board would facilitate the meeting, AHEAD and school officials will present the items for the three public hearings and following the hearings the Board will close the public hearings and vote on each hearing individually.
Facilities Overseer:  Adams asked the Board how they wanted to proceed with the recommendation for a facilities overseer as recommended by the Energy Committee.  Goundrey felt if Smith wanted to do this, as he stated at the last meeting, he should.

A motion was made to appoint David Smith as facilities overseer of the town offices.  The motion passed.

III. New Business
A.  Correspondence

B. Accounts Payable

The correspondence and accounts payable folders were reviewed and signed where necessary.

V.  Comments & Questions from Public

None at this time.
Approval of Minutes

The minutes of June 14, 2017 were approved as amended.

The minutes of June 21, 2017 were approved as amended.

A motion was made to enter into nonpublic session for review of nonpublic minutes at 8:30 PM.  A roll call vote of member’s present was taken with a decision in the affirmative.

The Board resumed the regular meeting at 8:35 PM.  A vote was taken with a decision in the affirmative to seal the minutes of the nonpublic session.

Adams asked if the Board wanted to be firm with regards to the deadline of receipt of Police Chief resumes or do they want to continue to review those received following the closing date.  Goundrey wanted to stay with the deadline and keep those received following the deadline if they are needed.  Adams and Smith agreed.

Gravel Quotes:

Goundrey reported five quotes were requested and four received.  Goundrey will review the quotes to confirm the specifications were followed and report back to the Board.

The Board discussed how to schedule the 2018 budget process structure.  Goundrey was concerned about the need to meet more frequently to get things done in a timely manner and meet present needs.  Adams explained the Board does schedule work sessions on non-regular meeting Wednesdays and is willing to schedule such meetings as needed.
VI.   Adjourn

The meeting adjourned at 9:00 PM.
Respectfully Submitted,
